Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

July 3, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

July 3, 2019

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in July on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson. Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Notice of Closed Meeting

On Wednesday, June 19, 2019, during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (4) To consider a matter that concerns the proposal for a business or industrial organization to locate, expand, or remain in the State; and (7) To consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter.


ACTION: The minutes of the July 3, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2019-10

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2019-10 to recognize the receipt, and expenditure, of the Elkton Downtown Façade Grant in the amount of $5,683, which was received through the Community Legacy Program.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2019-10 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Town Administrator's Report

American Red Cross Lease 9th Amendment - One Year Extension of Lease for 
Premises Located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue

Mr. George stated the American Red Cross has leased the property located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue since 2004, adding that the current Lease expires on March 31, 2020. He stated the Red Cross requested the 9th amendment to the original Lease, extending the expiration to March 31, 2021.


ACTION:
The American Red Cross Lease 9th amendment, providing a one-year extension for premises leased at 207 Blue Ball Avenue, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Proclamation P9-2019 Bishop Huey L. Harris, Sr.

Mr. George presented Proclamation P9-2019, commemorating the 90th Birthday of the late Bishop Huey L. Harris, Sr. A copy of Proclamation P9-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P9-2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt announced the cancellation of the July 10, 2019 workshop meeting.


Mayor Alt reported that he and Commissioners Givens, Massimiano and Piner attended the Maryland Municipal League Summer Conference. He stated the conference is a great networking opportunity for all municipal officials. 

Mayor Alt announced that the groundbreaking of the planned Neighborhood Community Center took place earlier in the day. He stated Commissioner Jablonski was missed during the ceremony, as she was a driving force behind the project. 

Mayor Alt, referring to the Town's annual water audit and subsequent findings, stated the Board previously requested a billing audit. Mr. George stated Severn Trent, the Town's previous Water and Wastewater Treatment Operator, had been purchased by Inframark. He stated he and Mr. Repole are scheduled to meet at Inframark on Wednesday, July 10th, adding that he will inquire about a billing audit at that time. 


Mayor Alt, referring to ongoing water meter replacements in Town, expressed his desire to have the project completed as soon as possible. Mayor Alt stated the recent results of the Town's annual Water Audit are unacceptable and stated that meter replacement and coordination with Inframark will identify and address discrepancies. The Board concurred with Mayor Alt's comments and directives.

Mayor Alt, referring to dumping issues at Cow Lane, queried Mr. Handley regarding the placement of a dumpster in the area. Mr. Handley stated that Department of Public Works (DPW) staff is dispatched to the area twice each week, adding that placing a dumpster will invite additional dumping. 


Commissioner Givens stated he visits the area often and notices dumped material. He stated it is impossible to pinpoint the culprit. Commissioner Massimiano questioned if a camera could be utilized. Mayor Alt stated placement of a camera would not be feasible due to line of sight issues.
Commissioner Massimiano's Report
Commissioner Massimiano stated the Cecil County Arts Council mural project is progressing.
Commissioner Massimiano announced that the Howard Street parking lot will be closed to vehicle traffic on July 4th to provide a viewing area for the Town's fireworks event. 


Commissioner Massimiano stated the inaugural photography exhibition of Mr. J. P. Henry will be held at the Cecil County Arts Council on July 5th. He stated Mr. Henry will be presented with a Proclamation from the Board at 6:30 p.m. during the event.

Commissioner Piner's Report 

Referring to Proclamation P9-2019, Commissioner Piner stated July 7th will be proclaimed Bishop Huey L. Harris Day, commemorating the late Pastor's 90th birthday.


Commissioner Piner stated Parks & Recreation summer programs are now underway, including summer camp, whiffle ball, and basketball camp. 

Commissioner Piner expressed appreciation for attending the Neighborhood Community Center groundbreaking ceremony. 


Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens stated Bishop Harris was a Pastor and served the community as well.


Commissioner Givens expressed appreciation for attending the Neighborhood Community Center groundbreaking ceremony. He stated the last time construction occurred on that parcel was in 1956.

Commissioner Broomell's Report

Commissioner Broomell wished all in attendance a safe and happy July 4th holiday.


Public Comment

Mr. Ron Wardrop expressed appreciation for the placement of a handicapped parking designation at his home.

Mr. Ed Ginder, member of the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, stated today's groundbreaking ceremony marked a new beginning. He stated the Advisory Board's goal to get the Town's cross-country 5k course certified as a sanctioned course that can be utilized by area school teams. 

Mayor Alt stated that DPW staff created the course and thanked Mr. Ginder for taking it upon himself to get the schools involved in supporting the course.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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